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MINUTES

Groton Electric Light Department




 
   December 14, 2016
Present:  Commissioners Easom (via teleconference), Hersh & Lindemer; Manager Kelly, and Executive Assistant Lemire 
Also Present: Selectmen Cunningham, Eliot & Petropoulos; and Groton resident Greg Sheldon
The meeting was called to order at 8:00 a.m. The selectmen also called a meeting to order at 8:02 a.m.
Chairman Easom was not physically present, so he turned the meeting over to the clerk, Mr. Lindemer.

MINUTES

Mr. Hersh MOVED:
TO ACCEPT THE MINUTES OF NOVEMBER 21, 2016 AS AMENDED.

The motion was seconded and THE VOTE WAS LINDEMER AYE, EASOM AYE, HERSH AYE.

OFFICE AND GARAGE FACILITIES
STATION AVENUE RFP

Mr. Kelly reminded the Board and the Selectmen that GELD had received one bid response from the Station Avenue RFP that was issued in November 2016.  The bid was from Kim Buckingham, owner of Buckingham Bus located on Station Avenue.  The bid was for $249,900 and Mr. Buckingham indicated that he would use the existing garages to house his buses.

At the November 21, 2016 meeting the Board discussed an alternative option for GELD – to keep the garages under GELD control and to install a 2MW gas turbine generator to be placed in the barn garage.

Mr. Kelly explained that he had met with the Planning Board to discuss this option and to see what obstacles GELD might face.  He explained that the cinder block building would be torn down and the barn garage would be updated to look similar to GELD’s new facilities.  The generator would be self contained so there would be the option to move it to another location in the future (if needed).

Mr. Kelly received feedback from the Planning Board that noise was the primary concern. The members were in agreement that the state guidelines prohibit noise being over 10 decibels (db) above ambient.  However, no one was exactly sure what ambient is or should be, so a “sound study” would need to be prepared. Overall, the members of the Planning Board were positive towards the idea.

Mr. Petropoulos asked if “something else” could happen in this location if the generator is moved in the future; such as an ice cream stand, a store, or a road.   He also asked what the cost is to move the generator in the future.  Mr. Kelly stated that it would cost approximately $100,000 to move the generator.  Mr. Lindemer made it clear that the generator would not be moved unless there is a better financially viable option for GELD.  Mr. Hersh recommended an economic analysis to determine the added cost to move to an alternate site – he noted at some point it becomes unattractive to move.  

It was decided that further discussion will be needed and Mr. Kelly will keep the Selectmen updated as information is gathered.

Ms. Eliot left the meeting at 8:20 a.m. and Mr. Easom left the meeting at 8:37 a.m.
MANAGER’S REPORT

Mr. Kelly distributed the manager’s report and updated the Board on tasks and projects since the last meeting.
Mr. Kelly reminded the Board that GELD had a very favorable customer satisfaction survey completed back in January 2016.  At the end of the year, GreatBlue Research, the company that performs the survey, compiles a comparison (with the names removed) and discusses it at the annual holiday meeting of the MEAM Communications and Energy Services Committee.  With the utility member’s approval, GreatBlue shares the names of the utilities.  

Although the utility information is confidential, Mr. Kelly shared that there were 11 light departments that had the survey done in the past 24 months. GELD was number one overall and was also number one in five of the eight categories that were compared. 

The five #1 categories are:

Communicating with customers

Responsiveness to customers

Honesty/Intergrity

Reliable Service

Helpful and knowledgeable staff

GELD was second in the “rates” category.  He noted that the utility that was number one in this category has revenue 7 times greater than GELD.

GELD was third in “community service” and “helping customers conserve electricity”. The system that was number one in these two categories spends substantial amounts of money on promoting these areas. They also have revenue 5 times greater than GELD and their rates are 3 cents per kilowatt hour higher than GELD.  

Mr. Kelly is very proud of these results. The Board was impressed as well.

Mr. Cunningham and Mr. Sheldon left the meeting at 9:07 a.m.

Mr. Petropoulos left the meeting at 9:11 a.m.

KWh sales for November were up 4.21%; year to date sales are down 1.42%. KWh sales are down .74% compared to the five year average.  Mr. Kelly estimates sales will be down about 1% for the year.
Cash is up slightly.
10 new poles were installed and 5 old poles were removed since the last meeting. The number of new poles installed year to date is 137.  

There were 29 Dig Safes for the month of November.

Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed the overtime report and discussed outages. There were six callouts and three outages since the last meeting.  
A Heat Pump rebate was discussed.  GELD currently offers a zero interest loan for heat pumps, geothermal and Electric Thermal Storage (ETS) systems.  However, Mr. Kelly asked if GELD should offer a heat pump rebate instead.  Mr. Lindemer recommended having a $500 rebate; Mr. Hersh recommended a 10% rebate not to exceed $500.  There was some additional discussion and Mr. Kelly said he would do some analysis and add this topic to the January agenda.  The Board agreed.
NEW RATE

Mr. Kelly has been working on a new rate for the water departments in town that would help the water departments reduce their utility bills. It would be a demand response rate that would also lower GELD’s costs if the water departments could curtail all use during Groton peak times of 3 PM to 6 PM every day.

Mr. Kelly has been waiting on details regarding current water department pumps and their hourly gallons pumped to compare to their hourly kilowatt hour use.  Superintendent Orcutt says he has the data and will forward it soon – he is also trying to get performance data for the pumps he is considering installing.
WRITE OFFS

The 2016 write-offs were distributed to the commissioners for review. Mr. Kelly informed the Board that for the year 2016 there were eight customer accounts deemed uncollectible in the amount of $1,660.91. 

After some discussion, Mr. Hersh MOVED: 

FOR YEAR END 2016, TO WRITE OFF EIGHT CUSTOMER ACCOUNTS IN THE AMOUNT OF $1,660.91.
The motion was seconded and ALL VOTED IN FAVOR. 

BUDGET
Mr. Kelly distributed and discussed GELD’s Income Statement through November 30, 2016.  He went over a few variances (fleet repairs, miscellaneous customer accounts expense) and a couple of other miscellaneous general and administrative expenses.  Mr. Kelly is cautiously optimistic that the net income will be close to $250,000.
SOLAR UPDATE

Mr. Kelly updated the Board on the solar project on the Cow Pond Brook Road landfill.  He explained that as the angle of the sun changes for the winter months combined with shorter days, the solar production drops; but overall he is pleased with the results of the solar production so far.
NEW/OTHER BUSINESS
Mr. Kelly asked for clarification on the next steps in the Station Avenue RFP process.  The Board agreed to have Mr. Kelly initiate a sound study and prepare an economic analysis to determine if the purchase and installation of the gas turbine generator makes financial sense for GELD.
It was agreed that the next regular meeting is scheduled for Monday, January 9, 2017 at 7:00 p.m.

Agenda items having been concluded, the meeting adjourned at 9:34 a.m.









      Respectfully submitted,








Tammi Lemire





      

      Executive Assistant 
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